

# **Appendix 4a**

# 15.4 Local Law General 2021

General Local Law 2021 Community Impact Statement

# **Ordinary Meeting of Council**

Wednesday 17 February 2021 at 7:000pm

Via videoconference (Zoom)

### Local Law Community Impact Statement – 16 December 2020

#### Proposed General Local Law 2021

Council provides the following information to the community in respect of the proposed Local Law.

#### PART A – General comments

#### Background

The authority for Council to make Local Laws is framed within the context of the Local Government Act 1989 (the Act). The relevant provisions in the Act states 'A Council may make Local Laws for or with respect to any act, matter or thing in respect of which the Council has a function or power under this or any other Act' and clearly sets out what a Local Law 'must' and 'must not' do.

The Local Government Act 1989 also states that the common seal of a Council must be used in accordance with the Local Laws of the Council. Local Laws are developed with consideration to other existing legislation and must not be inconsistent with any Act or regulation. A Local Law is inoperative if it is inconsistent.

Both current Local Law No 1 2010 – Processes of Municipal Government and Local Law No 2 – Community Amenity cease to operate on 24 December 2020, unless revoked earlier by Council. It is proposed that both these local laws be revoked and one new proposed general local law be made.

Legal advice will be sought prior to a final draft being presented to Council for adoption.

#### Objectives

The purpose and general purport of the Local Law is to -

- (a) provide for those matters which require a Local Law under the Local Government Act 1989 and any other Act;
- (b) prohibit, regulate and control activities, events, practices and behavior in places so that no nuisance is caused and there is no detriment to the amenity of the neighborhood, to a person or to a person's property;
- (c) provide for the administration and exercise of Council powers and functions;
- (d) provide for the peace, order and good governance of the municipal district of the Borough of Queenscliffe;
- (e) regulate and control the use of the Council's seal; and
- (f) repeal any redundant Local Laws.

# Local Law Community Impact Statement – 16 December 2020

#### Proposed General Local Law 2021

PART B – Comments on proposed Local Law overall

Measures of success of proposed Local Law	As this local law is required under the Act, Council will continue to	
	monitor any changes to the legislation to ensure it remains up to date.	
	The success of the proposed local law will be measured by the extent to which it:	
	enhances the community amenity	
	Level of community satisfaction	
	• Volume of complaints and ability to deal effectively with any complaints that cannot be dealt with under any other legislation.	
	Performance indicators are also included in the Local Government Performance Reporting Framework and Community Satisfaction Survey which will also be used as measures.	
Existing legislation which might be used instead	The proposed local law will supplement existing legislation administered and enforced by Council. Certain provisions in the following legislation may also be relied on:	
	<ul> <li>Environment Protection Act 1970 (noise)</li> <li>Public Health and Wellbeing Act 2008 (nuisances)</li> <li>Domestic Animals Act 1994 (dangerous dogs)</li> <li>Building Act 1993 (dilapidated buildings)</li> </ul>	
State legislation more appropriate	The proposed local law does not replicate or over-ride state legislation. Where issues arise, and state legislation is associated, that legislation may be more appropriate to enact.	
Overlap of existing legislation	Council officers are satisfied that the provisions within the proposed local law supplement state legislation without duplicating or creating any inconsistency.	
Overlap of planning scheme	Council officers do not believe that the proposed local law overlap, contradict, duplicates or cause any inconsistency with the Borough of Queenscliffe Planning Scheme.	
Risk assessment	Not having a local law of this kind would be a breach of the Act therefore Council is avoiding this exposure by complying with this requirement.	

Legislative approach adopted	<ul> <li>Council believes in applying minimum imposition on the community through its local laws. This proposed local law reflects this approach by providing for: <ul> <li>Where possible, provision of permits rather than prohibition of activities</li> <li>A minimal number of provisions which create offences</li> <li>Reasonable penalties</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	
Restriction of competition	Council officers have conducted a review of this proposed local law in accordance with National Competition Principles and believes that because of the nature and content of this local law, and particularly the ability to obtain permits to conduct certain activities that would otherwise be prohibited, there is no restriction of competition.	
Penalties	Council officers have compared the general level of penalties provided for in this proposed local law with those included in other similar sized Councils and its neighbouring Councils. All penalties are of a similar nature and amount.	
Permits	A number of provisions in the proposed local law require permits to be obtained for certain activities. Permits are required for variety of reasons including the protection of local amenity and Council assets and the management of Council land.	
Fees	Council sets fees annually as part of budget process.	
Performance standards or prescriptive	The proposed local law is based on performance standards.	
Comparison with neighbouring and like councils	Council officers have reviewed and compared the proposed local law with neighbouring Councils including: <ul> <li>Surf Coast Shire</li> <li>City of Greater Geelong</li> <li>Colac Otway Shire</li> <li>Golden Plains Shire</li> <li>City of Ballarat</li> <li>Mornington Peninsula Shire</li> <li>Warrnambool City Council</li> </ul>	
Charter of Human Rights	The Victorian Charter of Human Rights and Responsibilities contains twenty basic rights that promote and protect the values of freedom, respect, equality and dignity.	

	Council has assessed the proposed local law for compatibility with the Charter of Human Rights and Responsibilities and has not found any instances where the rights of any individual are impacted upon.
Consultation	In developing the proposed local law Council has/will undertake the following process:
	<ul> <li>Research and compare with other Councils' local laws</li> <li>Review document by council officers</li> <li>Review document by management team</li> <li>Discussion/workshop with councillors</li> <li>Place proposed draft local laws on exhibition on Council's website and give notice in local media</li> <li>Invite feedback from community</li> <li>Council to consider feedback, amend draft local laws, where considered appropriate</li> <li>Review document by independent lawyer</li> <li>Council to adopt the proposed local law and advertise this the Government Gazette, local media and place on Council's website.</li> </ul>
Submissions	Submissions will be received by the Borough of Queenscliffe from anyone affected by this proposed local law. Persons may also request in their written submission to be heard in support of their submission or to be represented by a person specified in the submission, before a meeting of Council which will be held at 5.30pm on Wednesday 27 January 2021 at Council's Municipal Offices.
	Public notice shall be given on 19 December 2020 (Geelong Advertiser) and 24 December 2020 (Government Gazette) inviting the community to provide feedback on the proposed local law.
	Submissions close at 12pm on Monday 18 January 2021 and can be provided in the following ways:
	<ul> <li>Via council's website <u>www.queenscliffe.vic.gov.au</u></li> <li>Emailed to <u>info@queenscliffe.vic.gov.au</u></li> <li>By mail addressed to Local Law Review, Borough of Queenscliffe, PO Box 93, Queenscliff Vic 3220</li> </ul>
	The Community Impact Statement has been prepared to inform the community and assist in the making of any submission to Council.

### Local Law Community Impact Statement – 16 December 2020

Proposed General Local Law 2021

Part C – Comments on specific parts or Provisions of the Proposed Local Law

Section	Description or Headings	Proposed Changes
Title page	Borough of Queenscliffe General Local Law 2021	New local law
Contents	Contents	Updated table
PART 1 - PRELIMIN	ARY	
Clause 1	Title	Changed title to General Local Law 2021
Clause 2	Objectives	Included regulating the Council seal
Clause 3	Authorising Provisions	Inserted reference to section 42 of the Domestic Animals Act 1994. Removed reference to Charter of Human Rights, as the reference is considered in Community Impact Statement
Clause 4	Operational Date	Changed heading to 'Commencement and Operation'. Removed reference to previous local law, as revocation is via Council resolution
Clause 7	Definitions	Updated definitions, meaning of words and phrases used within Insert new definition for 'unreasonable interference'
PART 2 – PROTECT	ION OF COUNCIL LAND AND AS	SETS
Clause 8	Damaging Council Land or Roads	Changed reference to 'properly constructed barbeque' to 'properly provided barbeque'
Clause 11	Vehicles on Council Land and Public Places	Deleted reference to 'road', people should have to get a permit to ride on a road
Clause 13	Animals on Council Land and Public Places	Changed reference to 'horse or donkey' to 'hoofed animal' so as to include any animal of the Ungulates type.

Clause 14	Uses and Activities Requiring Permits	Removed clause 14 (i) regarding flying model aeroplanes etc, CASA regulations adequately address this issue Remove 14 (3) & (4), not necessary to be spelt out in the local law
Clause 15	Camping	Remove reference to overnight camping in vehicles
Clause 17	Personal Water Craft	Insert exemption for emergency personnel
Clause 19	Vehicle Crossings	Remove 19 (3), not necessary to be spelt out in the local law
PART 3 – MUNICII	PAL AMENITY, ENVIRONMENT &	tealth
Clause 21	Unsightly or Dangerous Land	Clarify that 'materials' generally may be deemed to cause a fire hazard not just vegetation
Clause 22	Noise and Alarms	Insert new clauses (1)-(3) to strengthen Councils ability to attend to complaints in a timely manner. Delete reference to Australian Standards.
Clause 24	Nature Strips	Insert that a permit is required by Council contractors if the area is to be secured/fenced off
Clause 25	Numbering of Allotments	Remove reference to 'an authorised officer' wording not necessary because they act on behalf of Council
Clause 30	Incinerators and open air fires	Insert new clause (2) to clarify permit does not apply to bbq or other fireplaces
Clause 31	Permissible Burning	Amend to ensure only the Municipal Fire Prevention Officer may authorise the burning of a fire hazard
Clause 32	Extinguishing Fires	Remove 32 (1) (b) & (c) as Council is unable to enforce a failure to comply direction issued by an officer of another entity
Clause 33	Barbeques	Update to reflect current CFA recommendations of BBQ being 3 metres from fence and ensure there is capacity to extinguish a BBQ or fire
Clause 35	Controls on Building Sites	Insert wording to clarify that controls on building sites are for works subject to a building permit

Clause 36	Dilapidated Buildings	Insert new clauses 2-6 to strengthen Councils ability to attend to complaints in a timely manner.
PART 4 – ROADS	AND TRAFFIC	
Clause 37	Derelict and Abandoned Vehicles and Boats	Remove clause 37 (4), not necessary to detail an administrative process
Clause 40	Obstructions on Roads or Council land	Reword for ease of reading
Clause 42	Itinerant Trading	Amend clause 42 (2) and 42 (3) be read as a note, rather than a clause
Clause 45	Parking on Reservation	Change heading to Parking on Council Land
Clause 46	Parking Meters etc	Remove clause as no longer relevant
Clause 47	Parking tickets	Remove clause as no longer relevant
Clause 48 - 64		Renumber clauses due to deletion of clause 46 & 47
PART 5 – KEEPING	G OFANIMALS	
Clause 46	Animals on Residential Land	46 (1) reiterate that this clause applies to residential land
PART 6 – ADMINI	STRATION AND ENFORCEMENT	
Clause 48	Notice to comply	Remove clauses 48 (4) and 48 (5), as it is unnecessary to state this in the local law as any enforcement activity is exercised at Council's discretion
Clause 49	Permits	Delete clause 49 (5), not necessary to state this in the local law
Clause 51	Considering Applications	Delete clause 51 from local law and move to Policy and Procedures manual, as it is not necessary to refer to operational considerations prior to issuing a permit
Clause 52	Correction of Permits	Remove reference to 'an authorised officer' wording not necessary because they act on behalf of Council
Clause 53	Grounds for Cancellation of or amendment of permits	Remove reference to 'an authorised officer' wording not necessary because they act on behalf of Council
Clause 56	Complying with directions	clause 56 (2), not necessary to state this in the local law
Clause 57	Offences	Reword for ease of reading
Clause 58	Infringement Notices	Amend 28 day notice period to 21 days due to legislative change

Clause 59	Withdrawing a Notice	Remove from local law and put in policy and procedures manual
Clause 60	Failure to Comply with Notice	Remove clause 60, already addressed under 'offences' clause
Clause 61	Requirement to act fairly and reasonably	Remove clause 61, not necessary to state conduct of staff in the local law, as it is addressed in the Staff Code of Conduct
Clause 63	Hindering an Authorised Officer	Delete clause 63, as it duplicates section 224 of the Local Government Act 1989
PART 7 – COMMON SEAL		
Clause 64	Common Seal	Insert clause from Local Law No 1 2010 Processes of Municipal Governance regarding the Common Seal

Other amendments include:

- Remove all Remove reference to infringements amounts under each offence, as this is addressed in schedule 4
- Minor changes to the associated Policy and Procedures Manual, including adding administrative functions, move Schedule 1 Notice to Comply template and Schedule 2 Notice of Impoundment and Schedule 3 Deed of Indemnity
- Update schedule 4 Penalties for Infringement Notice Purposes

END



# **Appendix 4b**

# 15.4 Local Law General 2021

Draft General Local Law 2021

# **Ordinary Meeting of Council**

Wednesday 17 February 2021 at 7:000pm

Via videoconference (Zoom)



# **General Local Law 2021**

Adopted by Council: [insert date]

#### Contents

PAF	RT 1 -	PRELIMINARY	. 4
	1.	TITLE	. 4
	2.	OBJECTIVES OF THIS LOCAL LAW	. 4
	3.	AUTHORISING PROVISIONS	. 4
	4.	COMMENCEMENT AND OPERATION	. 4
	5.	DATE THIS LOCAL LAW CEASES OPERATION	
	6.	INCORPORATED DOCUMENTATION	
	7.	DEFINITIONS	
PAR		PROTECTION OF COUNCIL LAND AND ASSETS	
	8.	DAMAGING COUNCIL LAND OR ROADS	
	9.	TAPPING INTO DRAINS	10
	10.	EXCAVATION ON COUNCIL LAND OR PUBLIC PLACES	
	11.	VEHICLES ON COUNCIL LAND AND PUBLIC PLACES	
	12.	BEHAVIOUR ON COUNCIL LAND AND PUBLIC PLACES	
	13.	ANIMALS ON COUNCIL LAND AND PUBLIC PLACES	
	14.	USES AND ACTIVITIES REQUIRING PERMITS	
	15.	CAMPING	
	16.	SPECIAL USES AND EVENTS	
	17.	PERSONAL WATER CRAFT	-
	18.	CONSUMPTION OF ALCOHOL	
	19.	VEHICLE CROSSINGS	
	20.	REDUNDANT VEHICLE CROSSINGS	
PΔR	20. 2T 3 -	- MUNICIPAL AMENITY, ENVIRONMENT & HEALTH	15
1 / 11	21.	UNSIGHTLY OR DANGEROUS LAND	15
	22.	NOISE AND ALARMS	
	23.	TREES NEAR ROADS	
	24.	NATURE STRIPS	
	25.	NUMBERING OF ALLOTMENTS	
	26.	VEHICLES ON PRIVATE LAND	
	27.	WASTE	
	28.	COMMERCIAL AND INDUSTRIAL WASTE	
	29.	STREET LITTER BINS AND RECYCLING BINS	
	30.	INCINERATORS AND OPEN AIR FIRES	-
	31.	PERMISSIBLE BURNING	
	32.	EXTINGUISHING FIRES	
	33.	BARBECUES	
	34.	DISCHARGING INTO AIR	
	35.	CONTROLS ON BUILDING SITES.	
	36.	DILAPIDATED BUILDINGS	
PAR		- ROADS AND TRAFFIC	
		DERELICT AND ABANDONED VEHICLES AND BOATS	
	38.	VEHICLE SIGNAGE	22
	39.	REPAIR AND DISPLAY FOR SALE OF VEHICLES	
	40.	OBSTRUCTIONS ON ROADS OR COUNCIL LAND	
	41.	OCCUPATION OF ROADS FOR WORKS	-
	42.	ITINERANT TRADING	
	43.	STREET APPEALS	
	44.	FUNCTIONS AND BROADCASTS	24

45.	PARKING ON COUNCIL LAND	24
101		
	- KEEPING OF ANIMALS	
46.	ANIMALS ON RESIDENTIAL PROPERTY	
PART 6 -	- ADMINISTRATION AND ENFORCEMENT	26
47.	IMPOUNDING	26
48.	NOTICE TO COMPLY	27
49.	PERMITS	27
50.	ADDITIONAL REQUIREMENTS	28
51.	CORRECTION OF PERMITS	28
52.	GROUNDS FOR CANCELLATION OF OR AMENDMENT OF PERMITS	528
53.	URGENT CIRCUMSTANCES	29
54.	OBEYING SIGNS	30
55.	COMPLYING WITH DIRECTIONS	30
56.	OFFENCES	30
57.	INFRINGEMENT NOTICES	
58.	REVIEW RIGHTS	
PART 7-	COMMON SEAL	32
59.	THE COUNCIL'S COMMON SEAL	32
SCH	EDULE 1 – PENALTIES FOR INFRINGEMENT NOTICE PURPOSES	33

### PART 1 - PRELIMINARY

#### 1. TITLE

This Local Law is titled the Borough of Queenscliffe General Local Law 2021.

#### 2. OBJECTIVES OF THIS LOCAL LAW

The objectives of this Local Law are to:

- (a) provide for those matters which require a Local Law under the *Local Government Act 1989 (the Act)* and any other Act;
- (b) prohibit, regulate and control activities, events, practices and behavior in places so that no nuisance is caused and there is no detriment to the amenity of the neighborhood, to a person or to a person's property;
- (c) provide for the administration and exercise of Council powers and functions;
- (d) provide for the peace, order and good governance of the municipal district of the Borough of Queenscliffe;
- (e) regulate and control the use of the Council's Common Seal; and
- (f) repeal any redundant Local Laws.

#### 3. AUTHORISING PROVISIONS

- (1) This Local Law is made under section 111 of the *Local Government Act* 1989 and section 42 of the *Domestic Animals Act* 1994.
- (2) Anything allowed under any Act, Regulation or the Planning Scheme is not affected by any prohibition, requirement or restriction under this Local Law.

#### 4. COMMENCEMENT AND OPERATION

This Local Law:

- (a) comes into operation on the day following publication in the Victorian Government Gazette; and
- (b) applies to and operates throughout the municipal district of the Borough of Queenscliffe.

#### 5. DATE THIS LOCAL LAW CEASES OPERATION

This Local Law will cease to operate on the tenth anniversary of its commencement, unless otherwise revoked sooner.

#### 6. INCORPORATED DOCUMENTATION

The Borough of Queenscliffe Local Laws Policies and Procedures Manual is incorporated by reference under this Local Law and may be amended by the Council from time to time in accordance with section 112 of the of the *Local Government Act 1989*.

#### 7. **DEFINITIONS**

In this Local Law, and any other incorporated documents, unless the context otherwise requires:

Act	means the Local Government Act 1989.
Advertising Sign	means any placard, board, sign, frame, notice, card, or banner which:
	<ul> <li>(a) provides information about a business or industry; or</li> </ul>
	(b) advertises goods, services, an event or a competition.
Alcohol	means a beverage intended for human consumption with an alcoholic content greater than 0.5 per centum by volume at a temperature of 20 degrees Celsius.
Animal	means every species of quadruped and every species of bird and every species of reptile.
Authorised Officer	means a Council Officer authorised by the Council under section 224 of the Act
Barbeque	means a structure or appliance designed or constructed for the primary purpose of cooking food in the open air for human consumption.
Builder	in relation to building works, includes the owner or the owner's agent, developer, builder or contractor undertaking those works.

Building	means a structure or part of a building or a structure and includes fences, walls, out buildings and service installations.
Building site	includes any land on which building works are being or are proposed to be undertaken
Building works	includes the construction, demolition, renovation or removal of a building and may include excavation, road making, drainage or other works relating to the erection of a building where ever they are occurring.
Camp	means any abode of a transient nature in temporary quarters, a vehicle or in the open.
Camping	means using a tent, caravan, vehicle or any temporary form of accommodation including sleeping bags or swags, for overnight sleeping.
Caravan	means a movable dwelling or an immovable dwelling situated in a caravan park.
Chief Executive Officer	means the Chief Executive Officer of the Council or a Council Officer appointed to act in place of the Chief Executive Officer.
Council	means the Borough of Queenscliffe Council.
Council land	means land, buildings and facilities which are owned, occupied or vested in the Council or in respect of which the Council has the care and management (for example as committee of management) and to which the public has access whether an entry fee is paid or not and includes a Public place.
Designated Public place	means a Public place under the control of Queenscliffe Harbour Pty Ltd (ACN 106 099 889) or Geelong Steam Preservation Society (ACN 004 819 130) or Peninsula Searoad Transport Pty Ltd (ACN 064 897 025).
Domestic waste	means waste and refuse, other than green waste, produced or accumulated on or around a dwelling.
Green waste	means domestic garden refuse including any grasses, weeds, plants, shrubs, bushes and trees which are no longer growing and are discarded

Hard waste	means any material that is not reasonably capable of being contained within a domestic rubbish container and as defined in the Policies and Procedures Manual incorporated by reference into this Local Law	
Incinerator	means a structure or device that is not attached to or otherwise forming part of a building and which is:	
	<ul> <li>(a) used or used or intended, adapted or designed to be used or capable of being used for the purpose of burning any matter, material or substance; and</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>(b) is not licensed or otherwise subject to control under the provision of any Act of parliament; and</li> </ul>	
	(c) not a barbeque	
Itinerant trading	means selling or offering for sale or hire goods or services from a temporary location, or from place to place or from a vehicle including where goods offered for sale or hire are carried on the person	
Municipal district	means the municipal district of the Borough of Queenscliffe.	
Notice to comply	means a notice to comply issued under this Local Law	
Noxious weed	Means, unless otherwise determined by the Council: (a) a State prohibited weed; or	
	(b) a regionally prohibited weed; or	
	(c) a regionally controlled weed; or	
	(d) a restricted weed.	
Penalty unit	has the same meaning as given in the Sentencing Act 1991.	
Permit	means a written or printed permit issued under this Local Law which authorises a use or activity.	
Person	includes a body corporate, individual or other unincorporated entity.	
Personal water craft	includes a jet ski, wave runner, and any similar vessel that has an engine used for propulsion, fully enclosed hull, does not retain water and is operated	

	by standing, kneeling of sitting astride.	
Planning Scheme	means the Queenscliffe Planning Scheme.	
Policies and Procedures Manual	means the Policies and Procedures Manual of the Council as amended from time to time.	
Public place	has the same meaning as given in the Summary Offences Act 1966 and includes:	
	<ul> <li>(a) any public highway road street bridge footway footpath court alley passage or thoroughfare notwithstanding that it may be formed on private property;</li> </ul>	
	(b) any park garden reserve or other place of public recreation or resort;	
	(c) any railway station platform or carriage;	
	(d) any wharf pier or jetty;	
	(e) any passenger ship or boat plying for hire;	
	(f) any public vehicle plying for hire;	
	<ul> <li>(g) any church or chapel open to the public or any other building where divine service is being publicly held;</li> </ul>	
	(h) any Government school or the land or premises in connexion therewith;	
	<ul> <li>(i) any public hall theatre or room while members of the public are in attendance at, or are assembling for or departing from, a public entertainment or meeting therein;</li> </ul>	
	(j) any market;	
	<ul> <li>(k) any auction room or mart or place while a sale by auction is there proceeding;</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>(I) any licensed premises or authorised premises within the meaning of the Liquor Control Reform Act 1998;</li> </ul>	
	(m) any race-course cricket ground football ground or other such place while members of the public are present or are permitted to have access thereto whether with or without payment for admission;	
	(n) any place of public resort;	
	(o) any open place to which the public whether upon or without payment for admittance have or are	

	permitted to have access; or	
	<ul> <li>(p) any public place within the meaning of the words "public place" whether by virtue of this Act or otherwise;</li> </ul>	
Road	<ul> <li>Includes:</li> <li>(a) a street; and</li> <li>(b) a right of way; and</li> <li>(c) any land reserved or proclaimed as a street or road under the <i>Crown Land (Reserves)</i> <i>Act 1978</i> or the <i>Land Act 1958;</i> and a public road under the <i>Road Management</i></li> <li><i>Act 2004</i>; and</li> <li>(d) a passage; and</li> <li>(e) a cul de sac; and</li> <li>(f) a by-pass; and</li> <li>(g) a bridge or ford; and</li> <li>(h) a footpath, bicycle path or nature strip; and</li> <li>(i) any culvert or kerbing or other land or works forming part of the road.</li> </ul>	
Road activity	means an organised sporting, recreational, cultural, commercial or social gathering of people which is held on a road.	
Skip	means a bulk rubbish container that is intended to hold a substantial quantity of rubbish that is unable to be lifted without mechanical assistance but does not include bins or containers used in connection with the regular collection of domestic waste.	
Unreasonable interference	includes those acts that significantly interfere with public health, safety, peace, comfort, or convenience, conduct that is contrary to a statute, or regulation, or conduct that is of a continuing nature.	
Vehicle	has the meaning within clause 15 of the <i>Road Safety Road Rules</i> 2017	

# PART 2 – PROTECTION OF COUNCIL LAND AND ASSETS

#### 8. DAMAGING COUNCIL LAND OR ROADS

A person must not, without a permit:

- (a) erect or construct, or allow to be erected or constructed, any thing on Council land (unless the Council land is a registered caravan park or authorised camping area and the thing erected is a temporary structure related to that use);
- (b) occupy or fence off any Council land;
- (c) construct an opening or gate in a fence on the boundary of Council land;
- (d) plant any vegetation on Council land or actively assist such vegetation to grow;
- (e) destroy, damage or interfere with, or allow to be destroyed, damaged or interfered with, any Council land or any road or thing on Council land or any road;
- (f) place, or allow to be placed, any thing on Council land or any road so as to endanger any other person or any property;
- (g) do or omit to do anything which causes any natural or other material to escape or otherwise be conveyed onto a road and thereby become a hazard;
- (h) remove, or allow to be removed, any thing from Council land or any road which is affixed or attached to the Council land or road (as the case may be);
- (i) light a fire, or allow a fire to be lit, on any Council land or any road, except in a properly provided barbecue; or
- (j) launch into any wetland, lake, pond or other watercourse on Council land any watercraft other than from a launching facility designated for such purpose.

#### 9. TAPPING INTO DRAINS

- (1) A person must not tap into any Council drain without first obtaining a permit.
- (2) A person must not do any act or thing that could cause damage or be detrimental to any Council drain.

#### 10. EXCAVATION ON COUNCIL LAND OR PUBLIC PLACES

A person must not, on any road or Council land or in a Public place (excluding any Designated Public place), without a permit:

- (a) make a hole or excavation; or
- (b) reinstate a hole or excavation.

#### 11. VEHICLES ON COUNCIL LAND AND PUBLIC PLACES

A person must not, on any Council land or in a Public place (excluding any Designated Public place), without a permit:

- (a) drive, ride on or otherwise use a vehicle; or
- (b) permit a person under his or her care or control to drive ride on or otherwise use a vehicle unless that Council land or Public place has been designated for that purpose.

#### 12. BEHAVIOUR ON COUNCIL LAND AND PUBLIC PLACES

A person must not on any road or Council land or in a Public place:

- (a) use indecent, insulting, offensive or abusive language;
- (b) behave in an indecent, offensive, insulting or riotous manner;
- (c) unreasonably interfere with the use or enjoyment of the road, Council land or Public place by another person.
- (d) act in a way which could endanger any person;
- (e) damage, destroy, deface, remove or interfere with anything in or on any building, improvement or other structure of any kind;
- (f) act contrary to any conditions or signs that contain conditions that apply to the use of the Council land; or
- (g) act contrary to any reasonable direction of any Authorised Officer.

#### 13. ANIMALS ON COUNCIL LAND AND PUBLIC PLACES

- (1) A person responsible for any animal must not permit any excrement from that animal to remain on Council land, in a Public place or on a road.
- (2) A person walking a dog on a road or Council land or Public place must at all times while walking the dog have in his or her possession a dedicated scooper device or bag for the purpose of removing from the road or Council land or Public place any excrement from that dog deposited on the road or Council land or Public place.
- (3) A person must not bring any hoofed animal onto Council land without a permit.

#### 14. USES AND ACTIVITIES REQUIRING PERMITS

- (1) A person must not without a permit undertake any of the following uses or activities on Council land:
  - (a) erect a booth, stall or other similar structure;
  - (b) place or display Advertising signs or promotional material or directional signs;
  - (c) distribute or display goods or gifts or promote a product or service;
  - (d) busk, deliver a public address or use sound and amplification equipment;
  - (e) sell or hire or offer for sale or hire goods or services or raffle or lottery tickets;
  - (f) store or deposit raw materials;
  - (g) provide outdoor dining including tables, chairs and other ancillary equipment used in association with outdoor dining other than for their own personal use of the Council land;
  - (h) place or use a crane, hoist, movable platform, hoarding, scaffolding or similar devices or equipment;
  - paint, repair or carry out maintenance on a boat or vehicle other than to enable it to be removed;
  - (j) place a skip or shipping container or removable structure; or
  - (k) conduct road activity.

(2) A person undertaking a use or activity on Council land must comply with any requirements in the Policies and Procedures Manual.

#### 15. CAMPING

- (1) Subject to clauses 15(3) and 15(4), a person must not without a permit camp on Council land, a Public place or private land unless the land is a registered caravan park or authorised camping area.
- (2) A person must not use a vehicle whilst it is parked on a road or Council land for the purpose of sleeping or camping.
- (3) The requirement to obtain a permit to camp (whether in a caravan or other makeshift structure) on private land does not apply where a caravan or other makeshift structure is placed on private land provided the use does not exceed 6 weeks in any twelve month period.
- (4) The Council may grant an exemption from the requirements to obtain a permit to camp on private land if the applicant demonstrates that special circumstances exist for doing so.

#### 16. SPECIAL USES AND EVENTS

A person must not without a permit or without a lease or licence granted by the Council, promote or conduct or be associated with the promotion or conducting of any use or activity on Council land:

- (a) for which an entry fee is charged;
- (b) which is intended to promote a product or service; or
- (c) which is intended to make a profit.

#### 17. PERSONAL WATER CRAFT

With exception of emergency personnel, a person who owns or is in charge of a personal water craft, hovercraft or a similar device, must not allow it to be on, or taken across, the foreshore or beaches on Council land in the municipal district without first obtaining a permit from the Council.

#### 18. CONSUMPTION OF ALCOHOL

Except where premises are licensed premises or authorised premises under the *Liquor Control Reform Act 1998* or where the Council has granted an exemption or a permit, a person must not consume any Alcohol or have in his or her possession any Alcohol in an open container in any Public place or in a vehicle in a Public place in the municipal district.

#### **19. VEHICLE CROSSINGS**

- (1) A person must not construct a vehicle crossing without first obtaining a permit.
- (2) Every crossing from a carriageway of a road to adjoining land must be constructed to the satisfaction of the Council.

#### 20. REDUNDANT VEHICLE CROSSINGS

- (1) Where works on a property involve the relocation or closure of a vehicle crossing, any redundant part of that vehicle crossing must be removed and the kerb, drain, footpaths, nature strip or other part of the road be reinstated to the satisfaction of the Council.
- (2) The Council may by written notice require the owner or occupier of a property to remove any part of or all of a vehicle crossing for which there is no effective point of vehicle access and to reinstate the road and the owner or occupier of the property must comply with that notice.

## PART 3 – MUNICIPAL AMENITY, ENVIRONMENT & HEALTH

#### 21. UNSIGHTLY OR DANGEROUS LAND

An owner or occupier of land must not keep or allow any land in the municipal district to be kept in a manner which is:

- (a) dangerous or likely to cause danger to life or property because of the materials or substances that are kept on the land;
- (b) unsightly or detrimental to the general amenity of the neighborhood because of rubbish or waste material which is out of character with other land in the vicinity;
- (c) likely to constitute a fire hazard due to the type of materials or because of the type of vegetation or because of weeds, stubble or grass exceeding 100mm in height; or
- (d) likely to cause a health or environmental hazard because of the existence of Noxious weeds or because the conditions provide a harbor for vermin.

#### 22. NOISE AND ALARMS

- (1) A person on a road or Council Land or in a public place must not cause emit or cause to be emitted such a level of noise as to materially interfere with the reasonable comfort of any person occupying premises abutting the road, Council land or public place.
- (2) A person must not cause or allow any noise which is excessive, offensive or causes a nuisance to any other person.
- (3) In determining whether noise is excessive, offensive or the cause of nuisance to any other person an Authorised Officer will have regard to the Environment Protection Authority Noise Control Guidelines Publication 1254 (excluding section 15 Aircraft and 16 Helicopters) and any other guidelines or policies published by the Environment Protection Authority to assist in determining if the noise is unreasonable.
- (4) An owner or occupier of land must not:
  - (a) install;
  - (b) allow to be installed; or
  - (c) cause to be retained and active;

on the land or any motor vehicle on the land any form of intruder alarm which emits a noise audible beyond the boundary of the land unless the alarm is constructed or regulated in accordance with the relevant Australian Standard.

#### 23. TREES NEAR ROADS

A person must ensure that any trees or plants growing on land owned or occupied by him or her do not:

- (a) obstruct the view of vehicles approaching an intersection of roads;
- (b) obscure a traffic control item, street sign or street lighting;
- (c) constitute a danger to vehicles or pedestrians or compromise the safe and convenient use of a road;
- (d) overhang a footpath or nature strip at a height less than 2.3 metres; or
- (e) overhang the carriageway of a road at height less than 3 metres.

#### 24. NATURE STRIPS

- (1) A person must not plant, cut or remove a tree, shrub or other plant on or from a nature strip, footpath or other part of a road without a permit.
- (2) Sub-clause (1) does not apply to:
  - (a) the planting and mowing of grasses and the removal of weeds; or
  - (b) employees, agents or contractors of the Council or other statutory body carrying out their duties, except in cases where the area is to be secured.

#### 25. NUMBERING OF ALLOTMENTS

- (1) Council may from time to time allot a number to an allotment and may from time to time allot a different number to an allotment or otherwise change the numbering.
- (2) The owner or occupier of an allotment to which a number has been allotted by Council must mark the allotment with the number:
  - (a) in a form of sufficient size; and

- (b) in such a position, clear of vegetation, and other obstructions so as to be clearly visible and legible from the road on which the allotment has its frontage.
- (3) The owner or occupier of an allotment must ensure that all numbers marking the allotment are:
  - (a) made of durable materials;
  - (b) kept in a good state of repair; and
  - (c) renewed as often as may be necessary.

#### 26. VEHICLES ON PRIVATE LAND

A person:

- (a) save for the purpose of egress and ingress to a lot must not, without a permit, drive, ride on or otherwise use any vehicle on private land within 500 metres of a dwelling located on any other land; and
- (b) who is the occupier of any private land save for the purpose of egress and ingress to a lot must not, without a permit, allow a person to drive, ride on or otherwise use any recreational vehicle on that land within 500 metres of a dwelling located on any other land.

#### 27. WASTE

Where the Council provides a domestic waste and / or green waste and / or hard waste collection service, all domestic waste, green waste or hard waste, as the case may be, left for collection must be placed in any container supplied by the Council for that purpose and placed ready for collection in a way that complies with the requirements in the Policies and Procedures Manual.

#### 28. COMMERCIAL AND INDUSTRIAL WASTE

An owner or occupier of land in the municipal district who arranges collection of commercial and industrial waste by an independent contractor (including skip or recycling bin services) must comply, and must procure that the contractor complies, with the requirements in the Policies and Procedures Manual.

#### 29. STREET LITTER BINS AND RECYCLING BINS

- (1) A person must not deposit any household waste, garden refuse or material in a street litter bin or recycling bin contrary to any notice detailing the type of waste that will be received in the street litter bin or recycling bin or, if there is no notice, contrary to the purpose for which the bin is provided.
- (2) A person other than a person authorised by the Council must not interfere with any domestic waste, green waste, commercial or industrial waste or recyclable materials left for collection unless that person has been engaged by the person responsible for generating the waste to collect and dispose of the waste on their behalf.
- (3) A person must comply with any additional requirements relating to the disposal of waste set out in the Policies and Procedures Manual.

#### 30. INCINERATORS AND OPEN AIR FIRES

- (1) A person must not light or allow to remain alight any fire in an incinerator or in the open air in any area within the municipal district without first obtaining a permit from the Council.
- (2) The requirement to obtain a permit does not apply to:
  - (a) A person lighting a barbeque for cooking food: or
  - (b) A constructed fireplace or brazier: or
  - (c) A fire that is authorised or directed to be lit under any other legislation.
- (3) The prohibition in sub-clause (1) in relation to lighting a fire in the open air does not apply where a permit is obtained under the *Country Fire Authority Act 1958*.
- (4) A person must not burn or cause or permit to be burned any substance, if the burning of the substance is likely to:
  - (a) cause a nuisance;
  - (b) be dangerous to the health of any person; or
  - (c) be offensive to any person.

#### 31. PERMISSIBLE BURNING

Notwithstanding anything else contained in this Local Law the Municipal Fire Prevention Officer may authorise the burning of a fire hazard on any land if it is impracticable or dangerous to slash or cut the fire hazard.

#### 32. EXTINGUISHING FIRES

- (1) A person who has lit or allowed a fire to be lit or remain alight, or who has burned or caused or permitted to be burned any substance, contrary to clause 31 must extinguish the fire or burning substance immediately on being directed to do so by an authorised officer;
- (2) Any person described in clause 32 (1) may enter or remain on any land and extinguish any fire or burning substance if:
  - (a) the person to whom a direction has been given under clause 32 (1) fails immediately to extinguish the fire or burning substance; or
  - (b) a fire or an incinerator is apparently unattended.

#### 33. BARBECUES

- (1) A person must not light a barbecue (other than a barbecue fuelled by gas or electricity or wood fired oven) within 3 metres of a fence or flammable material or vegetation.
- (2) A person who lights a barbeque must, or must ensure that an adult person does, continually supervise the barbeque while it is alight and has the capacity and means to extinguish the barbeque or fire.

#### 34. DISCHARGING INTO AIR

An owner or occupier of land must not cause or allow any chimney, flue or other discharge outlet on that land to discharge any:

- (a) dust;
- (b) grit;
- (c) ashes;
- (d) odours; or

(e) smoke

so as to cause a danger to health damage to property or a public nuisance to any other person.

#### 35. CONTROLS ON BUILDING SITES

- (1) A builder must not commence any building works, which are subject to a building permit, on a building site unless the building site is provided with:
  - (a) a toilet;
  - (b) a skip or container with a cover for the collection of rubbish; and
  - (c) a sign detailing builder's name and 24 hour contact number;

to the satisfaction of the authorised officer.

- (2) A builder must not commence any building works on a building site unless a permit is first obtained for the construction of a temporary vehicle crossing, unless otherwise approved by Council.
- (3) A builder must ensure that all rubbish and refuse created on a building site in connection with building works is placed securely in the skip or container required by sub-clause (1), unless otherwise approved by Council.
- (4) A builder who carries out or allows to be carried out any building work must ensure that the building work is carried out such:
  - (a) as not to emit excessive dust into the air and onto land proximate to the land on which the building work is carried out; and
  - (b) that it does not constitute a nuisance or unreasonably interfere with the enjoyment by any person of land proximate to the land on which the building work is carried out.
- (5) A builder must notify the Council in writing before the commencement of any building works of any pre-existing damage to the footpaths, kerbs, channels, nature strips or other Council assets and provide photographic evidence of such damage to the Council upon request.
- (6) To the extent that damage which exists after the completion of the building works was not notified to the Council under clause 35(5) as pre-existing damage, that damage will

be deemed to have been caused by and be required to be repaired by the builder to the satisfaction of the Council.

#### 36. DILAPIDATED BUILDINGS

The owner or the occupier of any land must:

- (a) maintain any such building on that land in a state of good repair and must not allow that building to become dilapidated or further dilapidated;
- (b) take all reasonable steps to secure the building and land from unauthorised access, including, if required secure fencing, more adequate locks and any other security options;
- (c) take reasonable steps to prevent or remedy the land from being a haven for regular anti-social or unlawful behaviour by unauthorised persons; and
- (d) not allow any Graffiti to remain on any building, wall, fence, post or other structure or object erected on that land.

### PART 4 – ROADS AND TRAFFIC

#### 37. DERELICT AND ABANDONED VEHICLES AND BOATS

- (1) A person must not:
  - (a) leave or cause to be left standing a vehicle which is unregistered; or
  - (b) abandon or cause to be abandoned a vehicle or boat -

on Council land or a road.

- (2) Where an unregistered vehicle has been left or a vehicle or a boat has been abandoned on Council land, the requirements of the Policies and Procedures Manual must be complied with.
- (3) An authorised officer may by notice direct the owner of any such vehicle (whether registered or not) or boat to remove it within the time specified in the notice and where there is a failure to comply with the notice, may remove the vehicle or boat and impound it.

#### 38. VEHICLE SIGNAGE

A person must not place an advertising sign, other than an advertising sign which has been painted, etched or stuck onto the body of a vehicle, on a vehicle or allow an advertising sign to be placed on a road or Council land without a permit.

#### **39. REPAIR AND DISPLAY FOR SALE OF VEHICLES**

A person must not:

- (a) paint a vehicle on a road or Council land;
- (b) service a vehicle on a road or Council land;
- (c) carry out maintenance on a vehicle on a road or Council land;
- (d) repair or dismantle a vehicle on a road or Council land except in an emergency breakdown to enable it to be removed; or
- (e) display for sale multiple vehicles on a road or Council land.

#### 40. OBSTRUCTIONS ON ROADS OR COUNCIL LAND

A person must not, without a permit leave or allow to be left any:

- (a) bulk rubbish container on a road or Council land;
- (b) other thing on a road or Council land which encroaches on, or obstructs the free use of, the road or Council land or which reduces the breadth, or confines the limits, of the road or Council land; or
- (c) charity bin.

#### 41. OCCUPATION OF ROADS FOR WORKS

A person must not, without a permit:

- (a) occupy or fence off;
- (b) erect a hoarding or scaffolding on;
- (c) use a mobile crane or travel tower for any work on;
- (d) make a hole or excavation in;
- (e) fill a hole or excavation in;
- (f) remove, damage or interfere with a temporary traffic control signal, sign, barrier or other structure erected to protect pedestrians or regulate traffic on;
- (g) landscape or garden any vegetation on

any road or part of a road.

#### 42. ITINERANT TRADING

A person must not without a permit undertake itinerant trading in the municipal district except where that itinerant trading is to be done at an event for which the Council has granted a permit under this Local Law.

#### NOTE

The requirement to obtain a permit for itinerant trading applies where the itinerant trading is proposed to be done from:

- (a) any temporary method of transport including a caravan, trailer, table, stall or other similar structure; or
- (b) a road; or
- (c) a property or Public place adjacent to a road or a person on a road or Public place; or
- (d) any beach or in foreshore waters.

The requirement to obtain a permit for itinerant trading does not apply to:

- (a) newspapers or magazines being home delivered;
- (b) goods purchased at another location being home delivered;
- (c) goods which have been requested to be home delivered by the occupier of the house; or
- (d) the sale of fundraising products by persons duly authorised by an educational, cultural or recreational facility or organisation which is established within the municipal district.

#### 43. STREET APPEALS

A person must not without a permit solicit or collect on or from a road or Council land or from house to house gifts of money or goods or subscriptions or sell raffle tickets or the like.

#### 44. FUNCTIONS AND BROADCASTS

A person must not, without a permit:

- (a) organise or hold any party, festival, procession, event or activity; or
- (b) use a vehicle with an audible public address system

on a road or Council land.

#### 45. PARKING ON COUNCIL LAND

A person must not park or leave a vehicle on any Council land without first obtaining a permit.

# PART 5 – KEEPING OF ANIMALS

#### 46. ANIMALS ON RESIDENTIAL PROPERTY

- (1) A person must not on any residential land within the municipal district:
  - (a) in respect of each type of animal listed in the table below, keep more than the number of animals specified in the column adjacent to that type of animal in the table below; or
  - (b) keep any animal not listed in the table below

without a permit.

TYPE OF ANIMAL	MAXIMUM ALLOWED ON PROPERTY
Dog	2
Cat	2
Aviary Bird	10
Guinea Pig	2
Domestic rabbit	2
Domestic mouse / rat	2
Tortoise	2
Fish	20
Chickens	4

(2) Without limiting clause 46 (1), a person who keeps an animal on any land within the municipal district must comply with any additional requirements specified in the Policies and Procedures Manual.

### PART 6 – ADMINISTRATION AND ENFORCEMENT

#### 47. IMPOUNDING

- (1) An authorised officer may seize and impound any thing which has been or is being used or possessed, or which has been left, in contravention of this Local Law.
- (2) Where any thing has been impounded under this Local Law, Council or an authorised officer must, if it is practicable to do so, serve notice of the impounding personally or by mail on the owner of the impounded thing.
- (3) An impounded thing must be surrendered to:
  - (a) its owner; or
  - (b) a person acting on behalf of its owner who provides evidence to the satisfaction of an authorised officer of his or her authority from the owner –
  - on
  - (a) evidence to the satisfaction of the authorised officer being provided of the owner's right to thing; and
  - (b) payment of any fee determined by Council or an authorised officer from time to time.
- (4) Clause 47(2) and 47(3) does not apply to the impounding of alcohol under this Local Law or other items where the nature of the item impounded is such that it would be impracticable to return the item to the person from whom it was impounded or the owner.
- (5) If an impounded thing has not been surrendered to its owner or a person acting on the owner's behalf within 28 days of the notice of impounding being served or, if no notice of impounding has been served on the basis that it is impracticable, of the act of impounding, Council may, at its discretion,
  - (a) sell;
  - (b) give away; or
  - (c) destroy,

the impounded thing.

#### 48. NOTICE TO COMPLY

- (1) Council or an authorised officer may, by serving a Notice to Comply, direct any owner, occupier or other relevant person to remedy any thing which constitutes a breach of this Local Law.
- (2) A Notice to Comply issued in accordance with this Local Law must state the date by which the thing must be remedied.
- (3) The time required by a Notice to Comply served under this Local Law must be reasonable in the circumstances, and what will be reasonable will vary depending on the matters to be remedied, but should take into account, if applicable:
  - (a) the amount of work involved;
  - (b) the degree of difficulty;
  - (c) the availability of necessary materials or other necessary items;
  - (d) climatic conditions;
  - (e) the degree of risk or potential risk; and
  - (f) any other relevant matter.

#### 49. PERMITS

- (1) Council or an authorised officer may issue a permit under this Local Law with or without conditions, including the payment of any fee Council may require, or may refuse to issue the same.
- (2) Council may from time to time prescribe:
  - (a) the manner and form in which applications for permits under this Local Law should be made; and
  - (b) the manner in which any permit under this Local Law should be issued.
- (3) Council may from time to time prescribe the fee for any permit issued under this Local Law.
- (4) Council or an authorised officer may waive payment of any fee or portion of a fee for a permit.
- (5) Council must keep a register of permits.

- (6) Council or an authorised officer may require an applicant for a permit to give notice of the application in a manner specified from time to time by Council or an authorised officer.
- (7) Council or an authorised officer may require an applicant for a permit to provide Council with more information before Council or the authorised officer assesses the permit application.
- (8) A permit expires on the date specified in the permit, or the date set out in the Policies and Procedures Manual or if no such date is specified the permit will expire one (1) year after the date of issue.
- (9) Where Council or an authorised officer is of the opinion that there is or has been a breach of any conditions of a permit, it, he or she may serve a Notice to Comply on the permit holder.

#### 50. ADDITIONAL REQUIREMENTS

In addition to a requirement to obtain a permit and to comply with any conditions of a permit, a person must comply with any applicable additional requirements of this Local Law and / or the Policies and Procedures Manual.

#### 51. CORRECTION OF PERMITS

- (1) Council may correct a permit issued if the permit contains:
  - (a) a clerical mistake or an error arising from any accident, slip or omission; or
  - (b) an evident and material miscalculation of figures or any evident and material mistake in the description of any person, thing or property referred to in the permit.
- (2) Council must note the correction in the register of permits.

#### 52. GROUNDS FOR CANCELLATION OF OR AMENDMENT OF PERMITS

- (1) Council may cancel or amend any permit if it is considered that there has been:
  - (a) a material misstatement or concealment of facts in relation to the application for a permit;
  - (b) any material mistake in relation to the issue of a permit;

- (c) any material change of circumstances which has occurred since the issue of the permit;
- (d) a failure to comply with the conditions under which the permit was issued; or
- (e) a failure to comply with a Notice to Comply within the time specified in the Notice to Comply.
- (2) Council must notify the holder of a permit of Council's or the authorised officer's intention to amend or cancel the permit and give the holder of that permit a reasonable opportunity to make a written and or oral submission to the officer before the permit is amended or cancelled.
- (3) If, after considering any written submission made by the permit holder, Council determines to cancel or amend the permit, must note that cancellation or amendment in the register of permits and give notice to affected persons.

#### 53. URGENT CIRCUMSTANCES

If an authorised officer is of the opinion that:

- (a) a person has breached any provision of this Local Law in respect of which a Notice to Comply may be issued and:
  - (i) any person;
  - (ii) any animal;
  - (iii) any property; or
  - (iv) the environment of the municipal district is in danger of substantial detriment due to the breach; and
- (b) that the danger may be exacerbated by the length of time it may take to serve and ensure compliance with a Notice to Comply he or she may take such action as he or she considers necessary to abate or minimise the danger without serving a Notice to Comply provided subsequent notice is given, if practicable, of:
  - (i) the reasons for taking the action; and
  - (ii) the action taken to the person in breach of the provision of this Local Law in respect of which the action was taken.

#### 54. OBEYING SIGNS

A person must not act contrary to any indication or direction given in any sign installed by or on behalf of Council.

#### 55. COMPLYING WITH DIRECTIONS

Any person contravening or failing to comply with any provision of this Local Law may be given a direction requiring that person to cease the contravention or failure to comply.

#### 56. OFFENCES

A person is guilty of an offence, and liable to a maximum penalty of 20 Penalty units if the person –

- (a) does something which a provision of this Local Law prohibits;
- (b) knowingly provides false information in support of an application for a permit under this Local Law;
- (c) knowingly supplies false or misleading information to an authorised officer;
- (d) engages in an activity without a current permit where a provision of this Local Law requires that person obtain a permit before engaging in that activity;
- (e) breaches or fails to comply with a condition of a permit issued under this Local Law;
- (f) fails to comply with a verbal direction issued, or a notice to comply served, by an authorised officer; or
- (g) fails to comply with a sign erected by Council.

#### 57. INFRINGEMENT NOTICES

- (1) As an alternative to prosecution for an offence, a person may be served with an Infringement Notice.
- (2) The penalty fixed for an Infringement Notice:
  - (a) is the applicable penalty stated in the Schedule to this Local Law; or

- (b) if no applicable penalty is stated in the Schedule to this Local Law, one penalty unit.
- (3) Where an authorised officer has reason to believe that a person is guilty of an offence or offences for which an Infringement Notice may be issued under this Local Law, the authorised officer may serve on that person an Infringement Notice in a form determined by Council from time to time.
- (4) Any person issued with an Infringement Notice may pay the penalty indicated to an authorised officer at the Council offices.
- (5) To avoid prosecution, the penalty indicated should be paid within 21 days from the date of the issue of the Infringement Notice.
- (6) A person issued with an Infringement Notice is entitled to disregard the Notice and defend the prosecution in court.
- (7) If a person issued with an Infringement Notice makes a written representation to Council or an authorised officer within 21 days of the issue of the Infringement Notice, the representation must, if disputed, be brought to the attention of, Council's Chief Executive Officer.
- (8) The Chief Executive Officer must consider any written representations and any other relevant information provided and must consider any such material brought to his or her attention prior to Council taking further action on the Infringement Notice to which it relates.

#### 58. **REVIEW RIGHTS**

- (1) If any person is aggrieved by the fairness or reasonableness of any action taken by Council or an authorised officer under this Local Law, he or she may request Council's Chief Executive Officer to review the fairness or reasonableness of the action taken.
- (2) Where Council's Chief Executive Officer reviews the fairness or reasonableness of any action taken by Council or an authorised officer, the result of that review must be communicated to the person who made the request in accordance with clause 58 (1).
- (3) If a further request to review the matter is made to Council, Council may at its discretion establish a sub-committee comprising the Mayor, one Councillor and the Chief Executive Officer to consider the review undertaken by the Chief Executive Officer.

# PART 7– COMMON SEAL

#### 59. THE COUNCIL'S COMMON SEAL

- (1) The Chief Executive Officer must not use the common seal when exercising delegated authority.
- (2) The common seal may be used only on the authority of the Council.
- (3) When the common seal is used on the authority of the Council the document must be signed by the Chief Executive Officer and at least one Councillor.
- (4) The Chief Executive Officer must keep a register of documents to which the common seal is affixed by resolution of Council.
- (5) A person must not use the Council's common seal, or any replica, without authority
- (6) The Chief Executive Officer must keep the common seal in safe custody.

Clause		Penalty Unit
8	Damaging Council land or roads	3
9(1)	Tapping into Council drains	4
9(2)	Causing damage to Council drains	4
10	Failing to obtain a permit for excavation	3
11	Recreational vehicles on Council land and Public places	1.5
12	Behaviour on Council Land and Public places	2.5
13(1)	Failing to remove animal excrement	2
13(2)	Failing to possess a device or bag for the purpose of removing animal excrement	0.5
13(3)	Using a horse or donkey contrary to Local Law	0.5
14(1)	Failing to obtain a permit to use or carry out activities on Council land	3
15(1)	Failing to obtain a permit to camp	1.5
15(2)	Sleeping in vehicle overnight or camping on a road or Council land	1.5
16	Failing to obtain a permit for a special use or event on Council land	3
17	Using personal water craft contrary to Local Law	0.5
18	Consumption of alcohol contrary to Local Law	1.5
19(1)	Failing to obtain a permit to construct a vehicle crossing	4
20(1)	Failing to remove a redundant vehicle crossing	4
20(2)	Failing to remove vehicle crossing and reinstate road	4
21	Keeping unsightly land	2
22(1)	Noise and Alarms	1
22(2)	Noise and Alarms	1
22(3)	Noise and Alarms	0.5
23	Causing obstructions from trees or plants	2
24(1)	Interfering with nature strips	2
25(2)	Failing to display numbering of allotments	0.5
25(3)	Failing to maintain numbering of allotments	0.5
26	Using recreational vehicles on private land contrary to Local Law	1.5
27	Failing to comply with requirements applicable to domestic waste	2.5
28	Failing to comply with requirements applicable to commercial and industrial waste	4
29(1)	Depositing litter contrary to Local Law	1.5
29(2)	Interfering with waste left for collection	1.5
30(1)	Using incinerator or open air burning contrary to Local Law	4
30(4)	Burning any substance contrary to Local Law	2
<u> </u>	Failing to extinguish a fire	2
33(1)	Using a barbecue contrary to Local Law	2
33(2)	Using a barbecue contrary to Local Law	2
34	Discharging into Air	1.5
35(1)	Failing to comply with requirements applying to building sites	3
35(2)	Failing to obtain a permit for a temporary vehicle crossing	2
35(3)	Failing to deposit rubbish and refuse securely in skip	2
35(4)	Failing to comply with requirements applying to building work	2
<u> </u>	Failing to notify condition of roads	2
<u> </u>		2
30	Failure to maintain building in good repair	Ζ

Clause		Penalty Unit
37(1)	Derelict and Abandoned Vehicles and Boats	2
38	Failure to obtain permit for vehicle signage	1.5
39	Repairing or displaying vehicles for sale	2
40	Failure to obtain permit to obstruct roads or Council land	2
41	Failure to obtain permit to occupy roads for works	3
42	Failure to obtain permit for itinerant trading	3
43	Failure to obtain permit for a street appeal	3
44	Failure to obtain permit for functions and broadcasts on a road or Council land	0.5
45	Failure to obtain permit to park or leave vehicle on Council land	1.5
46(1)	Keeping animals on residential property contrary to Local Law	2
48(1)	Failing to comply with 'Notice to Comply'	3
50	Failing to comply with additional requirements	1.5
54	Failing to obey signs	3
55	Failing to complying with directions	2.5
59	Using the common seal or a replica of the seal without authority	10

Note: The Sentencing Act 1991 prescribes the value of a penalty unit in the Local Law at \$100. Penalty Units are indexed annually by the Department of Justice.

This Local Law was made by resolution of the Borough of Queenscliffe Council on

}

}

}

}

}

THE COMMON SEAL of The MAYOR, COUNCILLORS AND BURGESSES OF THE BOROUGH OF QUEENSCLIFFE was affixed hereto in the presence of:

...... Councillor

..... Chief Executive Officer

Council provided notice to the public of the intention to make this Local Law which was duly advertised in the Geelong Advertiser on [insert date], the Bellarine Times on [insert date] the Victoria Government Gazette on [insert date] and the Echo on [insert date].

Council resolved to adopt this Local Law at its meeting held and this was duly advertised in the Geelong Advertiser on [insert date], the Bellarine Times on [insert date], the Victoria Government Gazette on [insert date] and the Echo on [insert date].



# Appendix 4c

# 15.4 Local Law General 2021

Policy and Procedures Manual, Additional Requirements Applying to Local Laws

# **Ordinary Meeting of Council**

Wednesday 17 February 2021 at 7:000pm

Via videoconference (Zoom)



**Borough of Queenscliffe** 

# **Policies and Procedures Manual**

Additional Requirements Applying to Local Laws

Adopted by Council: [insert date]

#### Contents

PART 1 – DOMESTIC WASTE, GREEN WASTE AND RECYCLABLE MATERIALS	3		
PART 2 – GENERAL REQUIREMENTS APPLYING TO INDUSTRIAL, TRADE AND			
COMMERCIAL WASTE	4		
PART 3 – REQUIREMENTS APPLYING TO HARD WASTE COLLECTION	5		
PART 4 – POULTRY AND ANIMAL HOUSING	6		
PART 5 – USES AND ACTIVITIES ON COUNCIL LAND AND ROADS	7		
ROAD ACTIVITIES	7		
SPECIAL USES AND EVENTS	7		
PART 6 - REQUIREMENTS APPLYING TO ADVERTISING SIGNS, OUTDOOR EATING ANI	כ		
ANCILLARY EQUIPMENT AND DISPLAY OF GOODS.			
1. OBJECTIVES	8		
2. CONTROLS	8		
3. DEFINITIONS	8		
4. APPLICATION	-		
5. INFORMATION TO BE SUBMITTED	-		
6. PRESCRIBED SIZES			
7. RESTRICTIONS			
8. HEALTH REQUIREMENTS1			
9. PLANNING REQUIREMENTS1			
10. INSURANCE/INDEMNITY1	-		
11. QUANTITY1			
12. CONSTRUCTION - FIXING1			
13. PROHIBITIONS1			
14. DURATION OF PERMIT1			
15. FEES			
16.         PERMIT REVOCATIONS			
18. HOURS1 19. COLOUR1			
20. PERMIT TRANSFERS1			
PART 7 – ABANDONED VEHICLES			
SCHEDULE – DOGS ON LEADS ORDER			
SCHEDULE – CAT CONTROL ORDER 1	-		
SCHEDULE – NOTICE TO COMPLY 1			
SCHEDULE – NOTICE OF IMPOUNDMENT 1			
SCHEDULE – DEED OF INDEMINTY 1	9		

In addition to any requirements in the Local Law or conditions of a permit a person must comply with the following requirements.

# PART 1 – DOMESTIC WASTE, GREEN WASTE AND RECYCLABLE MATERIALS

- **1.** These requirements apply to the occupiers of every dwelling or other property where the Council provides a domestic garbage collection service.
- 2. All domestic waste, green waste and recyclable material left for collection must be placed in bins ready for collection in accordance with the Council requirements established in this Part and on the days from time to time specified by the Council.
- **3.** If the Council has notified occupiers of a hard waste collection, the recycled material and the type of hard waste to be collected must be left for collection in accordance with the Council's instructions.
- **4.** Sub-clause (3) does not apply to material which is recycled on the property in a manner which causes no nuisance to neighbours or kept on the property for recycling in accordance with a Council sponsored recycling program.
- 5. Where the Council supplies or arranges the supply of bins for domestic waste, green waste or recyclable material, waste and recyclable materials must be stored in the bin supplied and must be used for no other purpose.
- 6. Bins must be placed on the verge of the vehicle crossing or roadway abutting the property within 2 metres of sealed or trafficked surface and should not constitute a hazard to vehicular traffic.
- 7. Material that may cause a hazard or a safety risk is prohibited from being placed in bins provided and collected by the council for domestic waste or recycling.
- 8. Once the waste has been collected by the Council, the empty bins must be returned to the property as soon as practicable.
- **9.** Where any waste from a container has spilled onto the road, nature-strip or surrounding area before collection it must be removed by the occupier responsible for the bin, as soon as practicable and may be reported to the Council.
- **10.** Bins must be maintained in a clean and tidy manner so that they do not cause a health threat or are offensive to any person.
- **11.** The owner of any flats or units if required to do so must provide a clearly defined storage area for the storage of bins and every occupier must keep the bin allocated to the flat or unit in that defined storage area.
- **12.** Any container issued to a property:
  - (a) is owned by the Council;
  - (b) must be kept and remain on the property;
  - (c) if it is damaged or lost the occupier of the premises must notify the Council as soon as possible and may be required to pay the costs of replacement and
  - (d) if it is stolen, the occupier of the premises must complete a statutory declaration and submit to Council as soon as possible and if satisfied Council will provide a replacement.

# PART 2 – GENERAL REQUIREMENTS APPLYING TO INDUSTRIAL, TRADE AND COMMERCIAL WASTE

- **1.** The occupier of property must ensure that any container used for the storage of industrial, trade or commercial waste is:
  - (a) not kept on a road or Council land and must be kept on the property for which the bin as been obtained unless the Council has approved an alternative location;
  - (b) constructed of material to prevent leakage, is water-tight, fly and vermin proof;
  - (c) of a sufficient size to contain all waste generated on the premises in between clearances;
  - (d) kept in a clean, sanitary and inoffensive condition; and
  - (e) emptied at least weekly or more regularly if the contents become offensive.
- 2. The occupier of any premises must ensure that any area where any container used for the storage of industrial, trade or commercial waste is kept is:
  - (a) maintained at all times in a clean, sanitary and inoffensive condition;
  - (b) adequately screened from adjoining properties; and
  - (c) adequately fenced or otherwise constructed so that access to the public is not possible.
- **3.** Every skip, waste hopper or recycling bin used for the collection of waste or recyclable material must display a notice indicating the type of waste or material which is permitted and stating that it is an offence to deposit any material contrary to the notice.

# PART 3 – REQUIREMENTS APPLYING TO HARD WASTE COLLECTION

- 1. The Council may notify occupiers of a declared day or period during which hard waste or green waste items may be placed outside the premises near the kerb or nature strip for collection.
- **2.** In this Manual:

"hard waste" means any material that is not reasonably capable of being contained within a domestic rubbish container. Hard waste left for collection must not exceed 32kg in weight, 1.20 metres in length and 0.6 metres in width.

Materials excluded from hard waste collection are:

- (a) vehicle tyres;
- (b) chemicals and paints;
- (c) industrial or liquid wastes;
- (d) automotive batteries;
- (e) waste oils;
- (f) asbestos;
- (g) pharmaceutical or pathological wastes; and
- (h) chemical containers.

Building rubble and waste bulk material must not exceed 16kg for each item and must be capable of being lifted by one person.

# PART 4 – POULTRY AND ANIMAL HOUSING

- 1. If a person keeps poultry or animals on a property, the poultry or animal housing must be located on the property so that the amenity of the area or other premises is not affected by nuisance noise or odour experienced because of proximity of the poultry or animal housing.
- 2. An owner or occupier must not construct or use any poultry or animal housing on any property unless it has adequate roofing and drainage.
- **3.** All poultry and animal housing must be maintained so that it does not cause a nuisance or offensive condition or harbours vermin.

# PART 5 – USES AND ACTIVITIES ON COUNCIL LAND AND ROADS

## **ROAD ACTIVITIES**

- **1.** A person or organisation applying for a permit to conduct a road activity must provide the following information with the application:
  - (a) a sketch plan, prepared by an authorized traffic management company, showing the road or parts of the road required to be closed or where traffic conditions are to be altered and the places on or near the roads at which it is proposed to erect barriers, obstructions or signs;
  - (b) the date on which and the hours between which it is proposed to conduct the road activity and the times during which barriers and obstructions will remain;
  - (c) a full description of the road activity proposed to be undertaken including its organisation and control;
  - (d) details of any entry or other fees proposed to be charged;
  - (e) any other information that the Council considers is relevant to the application.
- **2.** The Council must give a copy of the application to the police.
- **3.** The Council:
  - (a) may publish or require the applicant to publish a public notice describing the proposed road closure or alterations to traffic conditions and the reasons for it, in the form and containing the details required by the CEO; and
  - (b) may also require a copy of it to be placed on Council's website and/or notice board at the Council office.
- 4. The Council must not initiate or proceed with or permit a road activity:
  - (a) until Council has complied with all obligations under the Act;
  - (b) until any objection to the road activity has been considered by the Council;
  - (c) unless the Council is satisfied that the majority of occupiers of premises adjoining the road activity do not object to the closure and the proposed road activity;
  - (d) if the police object;
  - (e) unless a public body whose approval is required has given that approval; and
  - (f) unless Council considers the proposed road activity appropriate in all of the circumstances.

#### SPECIAL USES AND EVENTS

5. Any application for a permit for a special use or event where the special use or event is considered by the CEO that it may have a significant impact on amenity in the municipal district, may be referred to the council.

# PART 6 – REQUIREMENTS APPLYING TO ADVERTISING SIGNS, OUTDOOR EATING AND ANCILLARY EQUIPMENT AND DISPLAY OF GOODS.

## 1. OBJECTIVES

The objectives of this Part of the Policies and Procedures Manual are to:

- (a) To regulate the placing of signs, goods, tables and chairs on road reservations.
- (b) To minimise public risk, obstruction to the public and visual clutter.
- (c) To encourage thoughtful use of items in a way that adds to the character of the area.
- (d) To ensure the signage takes account of the heritage and urban character of the area.
- (e) To comply with any relevant town planning guidelines such as heritage and urban character guidelines.

#### 2. CONTROLS

- (1) This policy relates to matters out of or applying to clause 14 of Local Law 2020 General.
- (2) This policy directs officers authorized to consider applications for a permit under the provision of clause 14 of the Local Law.

#### 3. DEFINITIONS

Advertising Sign	means any placard, board, sign, frame, notice, card, or banner which:
	(a) provides information about a business or industry; or
	(b) advertises goods, services, an event or a competition.
Footpath	includes every path, lane or other place within the Municipal district habitually used by pedestrians
Road	has the same meaning as 'Road' in the Act and means any road in the municipal district for which the Council has responsibility under the Road Management Act 2004.

## 4. APPLICATION

A permit to place any advertising sign, display of goods for sale or any item of street furniture on any road will not be granted unless the provisions of this policy are complied with.

#### 5. INFORMATION TO BE SUBMITTED

An application for a permit must contain the following information:

- (a) Location and size of area to be occupied
- (b) building line
- (c) kerb
- (d) existing street furniture, fixtures and fittings
- (e) width of footpath
- (f) information to be contained on sign, such as text, colour
- (g) style of furniture
- (h) demonstrate the proposal complies with heritage or urban character values of the area (refer to town planning guidelines)..

#### 6. PRESCRIBED SIZES

- (1) Despite any other provision of the Policy, signs must not be greater than 1.2 metres high and 600mm wide.
- (2) The maximum size of a table must not be greater than 900mm square or 900mm in diameter.
- (3) The maximum size for flag and pole type signs must not be greater than 1.5 metres high and 500mm wide.

#### 7. **RESTRICTIONS**

- (1) No item or goods may be affixed to any sign, rubbish container or other fixture controlled or owned by the Council (Council fixture), without Council's prior approval.
- (2) No items or goods may be placed in such a way as to interfere with or otherwise obstruct the use of any Council fixture or item of furniture.
- (3) Items or goods may only be placed outside a business operated by the applicant.
- (4) Items or goods may only be placed on land contained within a Mixed Use Zone or Business 1 Zone as defined in the Queenscliffe Planning Scheme, except where the property has frontage to the Bellarine Highway.
- (5) Sufficient space must be maintained at all times to allow safe and unobstructed pedestrian movement from the roadway onto the footpath and vice versa.

- (6) Any sign, furniture or other approved sign must be maintained in good order and appearance otherwise an authorised officer may direct its removal.
- (7) No A Frame sign or advertising sign may be placed on a footpath within 2 metres of the building line or within 1.25 metres of an area where vehicles may stand, and may only be placed within the frontage of the premises to which the sign relates.
- (8) Tables, chairs and umbrellas may be located in a safe and stable manner adjacent to the kerb or shop front and at least two metres must be kept clear on the footpath for the passage of pedestrians. Tables, chairs and umbrellas may only be placed within the frontage of the premises that has the permit.
- (9) Umbrellas must have a minimum height of 1.9 metres from the ground to the lowest point of the canopy.
- (10) Selling or hawking from displays is prohibited.

#### 8. HEALTH REQUIREMENTS

The preparation, handling and serving of food and drinks to patrons at table and chairs and display of food outside premises must be in accordance with the Food Act and Regulations and any applicable Codes of Practice.

#### 9. PLANNING REQUIREMENTS

The erection of permanent advertising signage may also require planning approval. Applicants should consult with the Planning Department of Council.

#### 10. INSURANCE/INDEMNITY

An authorised officer will not grant a permit unless the applicant:

- (a) is the holder of an acceptable and current public liability insurance policy of at least \$10 million; and
- (b) that Council is named as an "interested party" and that the policy contains a "cross liability" clause between Council and the applicant.

#### 11. QUANTITY

- (1) No more than one (1) advertising sign will be permitted within the frontage of a premise.
- (2) No more than three (3) sets of tables and chairs per shop front will be permitted for each business (one set comprises of 1 table, 2 chairs and 1 umbrella) in business areas,

unless the space available allows a greater number while meeting the restrictions identified in Part 7(8) of this document.

#### 12. CONSTRUCTION - FIXING

- (1) Signs must be constructed to the satisfaction of Council's Building Surveyor.
- (2) Signs must be fixed or secured at all times in such a manner so as to prevent their movement due to wind.

#### 13. **PROHIBITIONS**

- (1) No items or goods may be placed on any carriageway, driveway crossover, footpath or emergency vehicle access way.
- (2) No items or goods may be placed in such a way as to restrict the line of travel to and from disabled parking bays or loading zones.
- (3) No items or goods may be located within 1 meter of an intersection or pedestrian crossover.

#### 14. DURATION OF PERMIT

- (1) A permit remains valid from the date of issue until the next 1 July.
- (2) A permit applied for after 1 January in each year will only be required to pay 50 per cent of the full permit fee.
- (3) Upon expiry of a permit the relevant sign, goods or items must be removed unless a new permit has been issued.

#### 15. FEES

- (1) A \$60 permit fee applies. Other charges, as determined by Council, may apply.
- (2) Council may, at is discretion, reduce or waive fees for signs associated with community activities, service clubs or the like.
- (3) The permit application fee is due at the time of applying for a permit and signs must not be displayed until this fee has been paid and the permit issued.

#### 16. **PERMIT REVOCATIONS**

The Council reserves the right to withdraw its approval to the granting of a permit, to cancel or not renew any permit granted or to alter or modify the conditions of approval of any permit, at any time, if it so thinks fit. Such a withdrawal, cancellation, alteration or modification could be made necessary by changes in pedestrian volumes and other matters affecting the use of the footpath. Prior to any withdrawal cancellation, alteration or modification, Council must provide the permit holder with an opportunity to comment on Council's proposed actions.

#### 17. AMENITY

- (1) An authorised officer may reject an application if it is likely to cause detriment to the amenity of the area.
- (2) The permit holder must provide a litter bin within the premises and must keep the area clean at all times.
- (3) Where the permit allows outdoor dining, the applicant is to provide a selection of tables, chairs and street furniture, which is functional and safe and which compliments the heritage or urban character values of the area (refer to town planning guidelines).

#### 18. HOURS

Advertising signs, goods, tables and chairs and street furniture must be removed when the premises is not open to the public.

#### 19. COLOUR

- (1) Advertising signs, goods, chairs and table should have a contrasting colour to their background to assist the visually impaired.
- (2) Fluorescent and iridescent colours are not permitted.

#### 20. PERMIT TRANSFERS

- (1) Permits may be transferred where there is a change in the ownership of a business.
- (2) In the event of any change in the ownership of the business, the Council must be notified immediately of the name(s) of the new proprietor(s).

# PART 7 – ABANDONED VEHICLES

In this Part, "vehicle" includes a "boat".

- **1.** If:
  - (a) a vehicle is registered and has been standing contrary to advertised parking restrictions for at least 7 consecutive days; or
  - (b) a vehicle is registered and has been standing, legally parked, for at least 28 consecutive days;

on Council land or a Public place the authorised officer may affix a warning sticker or notice to the vehicle and serve a notice on the owner or proprietor. In determining whether it is appropriate to affix a warning sticker or notice a Council officer must having regard to whether the vehicle is registered to a property within close proximity to the vehicle.

- **2.** If the owner or proprietor of the vehicle (or a person acting on their behalf) does not within 7 days of the date of a warning sticker:
  - (a) remove the vehicle; or
  - (b) notify the Council that the vehicle has not been abandoned -

an authorised officer may presume that the vehicle has been abandoned, provided that an inquiry of the police has been made and has revealed that it has not been reported stolen.

- **3.** If a vehicle is unregistered, or if a vehicle is abandoned or presumed to have been abandoned, and in each case is standing on Council land or a Public place, an authorised officer may remove the vehicle and impound it.
- 4. Where a registered vehicle is impounded an authorised officer must as soon as practicable cause a notice in the form of Schedule "Notice of Impoundment' to be delivered or sent by registered post to the person who the records kept by the relevant authority states is the owner or proprietor of the vehicle.
- **5.** A vehicle which has been impounded must be released to the owner or the owner's representative on the production of satisfactory evidence of his or her right to the vehicle and payment of the fees.
- 6. If a vehicle is not claimed and the fees payable are not paid within 7 days after the vehicle is impounded or the giving of notice under 4 above, whichever is the later, the vehicle may then be sold by auction or public tender of which at least 7 days public notice has been given.
- 7. If a vehicle is not sold as a result of the auction or calling of tenders it may be disposed of at the Council's discretion.

- 8. Despite clause 6, if the Council is of the opinion that the vehicle cannot be sold or the likely proceeds of the sale will be insufficient to cover the selling expenses, the Council may direct that it be destroyed or given away.
- **9.** A person who was entitled to claim a vehicle pursuant to clause 6 may claim and be paid the net proceeds of the sale of the vehicle less any fees payable under clause 6.

# SCHEDULE – DOGS ON LEADS ORDER

The Council in the exercise of its powers under section 26 of the **Domestic Animals Act 1994** resolves that from the date of publication of this Order that:

#### 1. General Matters

(1) The owner of any dog must keep the dog under effective control by means of a leash or chain when they are in a public place in the municipal district, except where signs designate an area as being available for unleashed dogs.

(2) Dogs are not permitted on any beach in the municipal district between the hours of 9.00 am and 8.00 pm each day from and including the period from fifteenth day of December until the last day of February in any year.

#### 2. Exceptions and obligations

Despite clause 1 (2), dogs may be exercised off leash at Narrows Beach provided that an owner has the dog under effective control at all times and provided –

(a) the dog remains under effective control by either voice or hand commands and the dog remains within sight of the owner so that it can immediately be brought back under control by placing it in a leash or chain if it becomes necessary to prevent the dog wandering out of effective control or to avoid any intimidating behaviour or threatening attack; and

(b) The owner does not allow the dog to worry or threaten any person or animal and does not allow the dog to attack any person or animal.

#### 3. Interpretation

For the purposes of this Order:

(1) "Public Place" has the same meaning as the **Summary Offences Act 1966**.

(2) "Owner" has the same meaning as in the **Domestic Animals Act 1994**.

(3) Narrows Beach is the beach that is adjacent to the area described as Loggs carpark (also known as Dog Beach carpark) in the Narrows, between Point Lonsdale and Queenscliffe. The Narrows Beach extends from the end of the black rock sea wall eastwards to a boundary which is approximately level with the west end of Fraser Street, Queenscliffe to the low water mark.

Any previous Orders made under section 26 of the **Domestic Animals Act 1994** are repealed.

Published in the Government Gazette: 8 December 2016

# SCHEDULE – CAT CONTROL ORDER

At its meeting on 4 September 2001, Council adopted a Cat Control Order pursuant to Section 25(1) of the Domestic Animals Act 1994, which:-

- (a) Requires cats t4o be securely confined to the owners premises, between 8.00pm (eastern standard time) or 9.00pm (daylight saving time) and 6.00am daily; and
- (b) Prohibits the presence of cats, other than restrained domestic cats, in any public area within the municipal district.

The penalties for offences in relation to such an Order are prescribed in the abovementioned Act and are the same as those currently applying to dogs.

Published in the Government Gazette: 13 September 2001

# SCHEDULE - NOTICE TO COMPLY



Borough of Queenscliffe

# NOTICE TO COMPLY

TO:

(Name of Person or Company)

Address:

I, (name of Authorised Officer) have reason to believe that you have contravened clause (insert clause) of General Local Law 2021 which states:

Offences against this provision may be subject to an Infringement Notice Penalty of \$ \_\_\_\_\_ or a maximum penalty of \$ \_\_\_\_\_ in the Magistrates Court.

You are required to comply with General Local Law 2021 by taking the following action:

This action must be taken on or before the following date:\_\_\_\_\_

Failure to comply with this Notice to Comply is a	n offence against clause	of General Local Law 2021
and an Infringement Notice Penalty of \$	or a maximum fine of \$	in the Magistrates Court
may be imposed.		

Signature of Authorised Officer

**NOTE:** If this Notice relates to a contravention of a permit and the Notice is not complied with, the permit may be cancelled. If you do not wish to have the permit cancelled you should comply with the directions in this Notice or show cause to the Council in writing why the permit should not be cancelled.

# **SCHEDULE – NOTICE OF IMPOUNDMENT**



Borough of Queenscliffe

# NOTICE OF IMPOUNDMENT

	(location from which removed)		
taken to		on	
		(date)	

If, within 14 days of that date, the vehicle/boat\* is not claimed by you or your agent appointed in writing and a fee of \$250 plus \$20 for every 24 hours for which the vehicle/boat\* has been kept, it will be sold by auction or public tender or destroyed or given away.

The vehicle will be released to you or your representative on the production of satisfactory evidence of your right to the vehicle/boat\* and payment of the above fees.

Claim for the vehicle/boat\* should be made at the Municipal Offices at 50 Learmonth Street, Queenscliff on weekdays between 9.00am and 4.00pm.

Signature of Authorised Officer

 Particulars of Vehicle/boat\*

 Registration Number:

 Engine Number:

 Make:

 Model:

 Colour:

\*Delete whichever is not applicable

# SCHEDULE – DEED OF INDEMINTY



## Borough of Queenscliffe

# **DEED OF INDEMNITY**

This deed is made on the	day of	202
Between:		
		('the permit holder")

#### And

The Council of the Borough of Queenscliffe ('the Council")

#### Whereas:

- (a) Under the Local Government Act 1989 ("the Act') and General Local Law 2021 ('the Local Law"), the Council may permit activities on Council land and Roads, in particular those specified in clause 14 of the Local Law.
- (b) The Council has issued a permit to the permit holder for the use or activity the subject of the permit on the condition that the permit holder enter into this deed with the Council.

#### **Operative Provisions**

- 1. The permit holder indemnifies and releases the Council, its officers, employees and agents ("those indemnified") from and against all actions, claims, demands, losses, costs and expenses for which those indemnified shall or may become liable in respect of and arising from any loss, damage or injury from any cause whatsoever to property or persons caused or contributed to by the exercise of the rights granted to the permit holder by the permit or any purported right arising as a consequence of the grant of the permit and without limiting the generality of the foregoing including any actions, claims, demands, losses, damages or injury alleged to arise as a consequence of:
  - (a) the grant of the permit;
  - (b) the permitted conduct activities or actions;
  - (c) the placement of any goods or equipment on any road;
  - (d) the service of any food or drink to any patron of the permit holder's establishment on a road;
  - (e) the failure of the permit holder to observe or perform any of the conditions subject to which the permit was granted.

# SCHEDULE 3 – DEED OF INDEMNITY (Continued)

EXECUTED AS A DEED:	
SIGNED SEALED AND DELIVERED by	)
In the presence of:	} }
Signature of Witness	Signature of applicant
Name of Witness (block letters)	
Address of Witness	
THE COMMON SEAL of } The MAYOR, COUNCILLORS AND } BURGESSES OF THE BOROUGH OF QUEENSCLIFFE } was affixed hereto in the presence of:	} }
	Councillor
	Chief Executive Officer